
(19) United States 
(12) Reissued Patent 

G00dwin 
(10) Patent Number: 
(45) Date of Reissued Patent: 

USOORE44419E 

US RE44,419 E 
Aug. 6, 2013 

(54) SYSTEMAND METHOD FOR ELECTRONIC 
REMITTANCE NOTICE ANALYSIS 

(75) Inventor: Bently C. Goodwin, Memphis, TN (US) 

(73) 

(21) 

(22) 

Assignee: Remitdata, Inc., Memphis, TN (US) 

Appl. No.: 13/481.263 

Filed: May 25, 2012 
Related U.S. Patent Documents 

Reissue of: 
(64) Patent No.: 

Issued: 
Appl. No.: 
Filed: 

U.S. Applications: 
(60) Provisional application No. 60/449,030, filed on Feb. 

7,725,335 
May 25, 2010 
10/783,324 
Feb. 20, 2004 

20, 2003. 

(51) Int. Cl. 
G06O40/00 (2006.01) 

(52) U.S. Cl. 
USPC .............................................................. 705/4 

(58) Field of Classification Search 
USPC .............................................................. 705/4 
See application file for complete search history. 

(56) References Cited 

U.S. PATENT DOCUMENTS 

6,343,271 B1 1/2002 Peterson et al. 
6,393.404 B2 5, 2002 Waters et al. 

2002fOO 19754 A1 2/2002 Peterson et al. 
2002.0035488 A1 3/2002 Aquila et al. 
2002.0049618 A1 4/2002 McClure et al. 
2002fOO62235 A1 5, 2002 Wahlbin et al. 
2002/O128883 A1 9, 2002 Harris 

OTHER PUBLICATIONS 

In the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office, Office Action in re: U.S. 
Appl. No. 10/783,324, dated May 12, 2009, 19 pages. 
In the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office, Notice of Allowance in re: 
U.S. Appl. No. 10/783,324, dated Feb. 5, 2010, 11 pages. 

* cited by examiner 

Primary Examiner — John Pauls 
(74) Attorney, Agent, or Firm — Patton Boggs LLP 

(57) ABSTRACT 

A system and method for analyzing electronic remittance 
notices (ERNs) is provided. The system includes a database 
component and a processor component for determining 
benchmark, for both denial rates and/or days sales outstand 
ing, weighted average values for a particular provider and 
weighted average aggregate values based on a plurality of 
providers ERN claim adjudication information. The ERN 
information may originate from one or more third-party pay 
ers for claims for medical products or procedures. The 
weighting of these values may mimic or approximate a par 
ticular healthcare provider's mix of medical products and/or 
services to provide much more meaningful information. This 
benchmark values may be compared to various other ERN 
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SYSTEMAND METHOD FOR ELECTRONIC 
REMITTANCE NOTICE ANALYSIS 

Matter enclosed in heavy brackets appears in the 
original patent but forms no part of this reissue specifica 
tion; matter printed in italics indicates the additions 
made by reissue. 

CROSS-REFERENCE TO RELATED 
APPLICATIONS 

Pursuant to 35 U.S.C. S 119 (e), this application claims 
priority from, and hereby incorporates by reference for all 
purposes, U.S. Provisional Patent Application Ser. No. 
60/449,030, entitled System and Method for Electronic 
Remittance Notice Analysis, naming Bently C. Goodwin as 
inventor, filed Feb. 20, 2003. 

TECHNICAL FIELD OF THE INVENTION 

This invention relates in general to the field of payment 
analysis systems and more particularly, but not by way of 
limitation, to a system and method for electronic remittance 
notice analysis. 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

As with any business, the viability of medical related busi 
nesses require effective practices for the collection of pay 
ments for the goods and services itsells. The medical industry 
is unique, however, in that it is paid, primarily, by the patients 
insurers or third-party payers such as Medicare. Unfortu 
nately, satisfying the requirements of any particularinsurance 
company is typically a complex affair that differs from one 
insurance company to another. 

Insurers and entitlement programs, such as Medicare, here 
after referred to as a third-party payers, may require vast 
numbers of forms and procedures to obtain payment for cer 
tain services performed or products sold to patients insured or 
serviced by these third-party payers. Also, a third-party payer 
may pay only a percentage or stated amount for a particular 
service or medical product. The third-party payers may pro 
vide an electronic record or file, such as an Electronic Remit 
tance Notice (“ERN), that details payments made by the 
third-party payers to a particular healthcare provider in 
response to one or more claims or requests made by the 
healthcare provider detailing the products and services the 
healthcare provider has rendered to patients serviced by the 
third-party payers. The ERN may detail the payment(s) being 
made for particular procedures, which may include goods, 
services, medical procedures, medical equipment and Sup 
plies (“medical products” or “procedures') rendered by the 
healthcare provider, and other information, such as date and 
patient identifying information, healthcare provider identifier 
information, date information, procedure information, 
denial/allowance information, and additional financial infor 
mation or payment information. Whenever a claim is denied, 
the ERN also provides detailed reasons and/or codes detailing 
the denial. 

Unfortunately, third-party payer reimbursements are not 
entirely consistent for any particular medical product or pro 
cedure. For example, one healthcare provider may be reim 
bursed for a procedure, while another healthcare provider 
may be denied or reimbursed a lower amount for the same 
procedure. In some instances, this may be based on the claims 
procedures or claim requests employed by the healthcare 
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2 
provider or based on the unpredictability of third-party pay 
er's reimbursement policies. In either case, the current pro 
cess is frustrating and financially detrimental to the health 
care provider. 

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 

The present invention provides a system and method for 
electronic remittance notice analysis that overcomes one or 
more of the problems described above. This allows a health 
care provider to reduce its denial rates for healthcare products 
and services it offers to patients. The present invention may 
aggregate Electronic Remittance Notice (“ERN') informa 
tion, which includes claim adjudication information, from a 
plurality of healthcare providers to obtain denial rate statistics 
and days sales outstanding statistics for analysis and evalua 
tion purposes to allow a healthcare provider to better manage 
its reimbursements and payments received from third-party 
payers. This often results in Substantial savings being realized 
by healthcare providers. 
The present invention may analyze a particular healthcare 

provider's claims and reimbursements and compare this 
information with numerous healthcare providers, such as a 
nationwide sample, by, for example, generating a customized 
aggregate average denial rate and/or aggregate average days 
sales outstanding based on the particular healthcare provid 
er's specific medical product and services mix. In this man 
ner, overall statistical data may be analyzed much more effec 
tively by the particular healthcare provider to identify areas 
for improvement in claims practices and procedures in com 
parison with healthcare providers having a similar product 
and services mix. 

In one aspect, the present invention provides a system for 
analyzing healthcare provider reimbursement statistics. The 
system includes a database component and a processor com 
ponent. The database component may store or maintain infor 
mation for a plurality of healthcare providers related to a 
denial rate and a days sales outstanding for specific medical 
products or procedures based on a plurality of claims pro 
vided as part of the ERN information which includes the 
claim adjudication information. The claim adjudication infor 
mation may include any of a variety of information Such as, 
for example, healthcare provider identifier information, date 
information, such as when the goods or services were pro 
vided, procedure information that includes a code or the like 
to identify particular goods or services being provided, 
denial/allowance information, and financial information. 
Denial/allowance information and financial information may 
include, for example, the amount billed for a procedure, the 
amount allowed for a procedure, the amount paid by a third 
party payer for a procedure, and data such as average denial 
rates for a healthcare provider or days sales outstanding for a 
healthcare provider. 
The processor component may be operable to generate an 

average denial rate and an average days sales outstanding for 
individual medical products or services for a plurality of 
healthcare providers and for a particular healthcare provider 
of the plurality of healthcare providers for a period of time. 
The database component may be further operable to generate 
a weighted average denial rate and a weighted average days 
sales outstanding for the procedure. Such as a medical prod 
uct, for the particular healthcare provider of the plurality of 
healthcare providers. The weighted average denial rate and 
weighted average days sales outstanding are based on the 
relationship of the medical product or service to all other 
medical products or services provided by the particular 
healthcare provider. A weighting factor may be generated to 
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determine the weighted average denial rate and weighted 
average days sales outstanding. 

In one embodiment, the present invention includes an elec 
tronic remittance notice analysis system that includes a data 
base component and a processor component. The database 
component is operable to maintain electronic remittance 
notice information for a plurality of healthcare providers, the 
electronic remittance notice information includes claim adju 
dication information for a plurality of claims for each of the 
plurality of healthcare providers and for a plurality of proce 
dures, the claim adjudication information includes informa 
tion for each of the plurality of claims that includes healthcare 
provider identifier information, date information, procedure 
information, denial/allowance information, and financial 
information. The processor component is operable to access 
the database component and determine, for a period of time 
and for a plurality of claims, an average denial rate for each of 
the plurality of procedures for one of the plurality of health 
care providers, an average aggregate denial rate for each of 
the plurality of procedures for the plurality of healthcare 
providers, a weighting factor for each of the plurality of 
procedures for the one of the plurality of healthcare providers 
based on the financial information, the processor further oper 
able to determine a weighted average denial rate for the 
period of time for the one of the plurality of healthcare pro 
viders based on the weighting factor for each of the plurality 
of procedures for the one of the plurality of healthcare pro 
viders, and a weighted average aggregate denial rate for the 
period of time for the plurality of healthcare providers based 
on the weighting factor for each of the plurality of procedures 
for the one of the plurality of healthcare providers. 

In other embodiments, the present invention includes an 
electronic remittance notice analysis system that includes a 
database component and a processor component as just 
described but used to analyze days sales outstanding values 
provided as part of the ERN information. In other embodi 
ments, both denial rates and days sales outstanding values are 
analyzed and compared for a healthcare provider. 

In still other embodiments or aspects of the present inven 
tion, the electronic remittance notice analysis system the pro 
cessor component is further operable to determine a percent 
age difference between the weighted average denial rate and 
the weighted average aggregate denial rate to generate a 
denial rate equalizer. In other aspects, the electronic remit 
tance notice analysis system the processor component is fur 
ther operable to determine a percentage difference between 
the weighted average days sales outstanding and the weighted 
average aggregate days sales outstanding to generate a days 
sales outstanding equalizer. The electronic remittance notice 
analysis system may also be operable to determine a compos 
ite equalizer based on an average of the denial rate equalizer 
and the days sales outstanding equalizer. The composite 
equalizer may be weighted in favor of either the denial rate 
equalizer or the days sales outstanding equalizer. 

In one aspect, the average denial rate for the plurality of 
healthcare providers (aggregated) and the average denial rate 
for the particular healthcare provider is defined as the per 
centage of denied claims relative to all claims adjudicated by 
the third-party payer(s) for each of the procedures or medical 
product by each of the plurality of healthcare providers and 
the particular healthcare provider. 

It will be appreciated that in some aspects of the invention, 
claims actually submitted may be the focus of the calculations 
and analysis. In the present aspect, however, the calculation is 
based on claims actually adjudicated, or processed and 
responded to, by the third-party payer. Once the third-party 
payer. Such as Medicare, actually adjudicates and responds to 
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4 
a claim, such as by payment of all or part of the claim, or 
rejects the claim, the healthcare provider may then meaning 
fully analyze the claim to improve business practices. 

In this aspect, the weighted average denial rate is derived 
from the average denial rate for the particular healthcare 
provider for the medical product or service relative to finan 
cial information, Such as the payment percentage based on the 
payments for the particular medical product relative the total 
payments received for all medical products sold by the health 
care provider. 

In another aspect, the average days sales outstanding for 
the plurality of healthcare providers and the average days 
sales outstanding for the particular healthcare provider for the 
medical product may be calculated as the average total num 
ber of days between the date the claims are submitted by the 
healthcare provider and financial information, such as pay 
ment remittance by the third-party payer(s) for a particular 
type or group of medical products. In other aspects, the days 
sales outstanding is calculated as the number of days between 
the date the medical product or service is rendered to the 
patient and the date the claim is adjudicated by the third-party 
payer. The averages for each procedure or medical product 
type are weighted based on the importance to the healthcare 
provider, in dollars, of each type of medical product relative 
to all the healthcare provider's receipts. 

In this aspect, the weighted average days sales outstanding 
is derived from the average days sales outstanding for the 
particular healthcare provider for the particular type of the 
medical product relative to the payment percentage, which is 
based on the payments for the particular type of medical 
product relative to the total payments made to the healthcare 
provider for all medical products sold by the healthcare pro 
vider. An overall weighted days sales outstanding may be 
determined or calculated based on the total of all weighted 
days sales outstanding calculated for all or each of the health 
care provider's medical products. 

In another aspect, the processor component is operable to 
generate a custom aggregate benchmark denial rate based on 
the aggregate average denial rate for the plurality of health 
care providers relative to the relationship of the payments 
received for the particular type of medical product relative to 
all payments received for all medical products sold by the 
particular healthcare provider. 

In another aspect, the processor component is further oper 
able to generate a custom or weighted national benchmark 
days sales outstanding (“DSO) for a particular procedure or 
medical productandall procedures or medical products based 
on the national or average aggregate DSO for the plurality of 
healthcare providers. These averages are then weighted based 
on the percentage of all receipts to the particular healthcare 
provider represented by each type of procedure or medical 
product sold by the healthcare provider. In this aspect, the 
processor component may include a comparison component 
that is further operative to compare the customer benchmark 
days sales outstanding information. 

In one aspect, the information maintained by the database 
component is defined as an electronic remittance notice or 
ERN provided by one or more third-party payers and includes 
claim adjudication information. In some aspects, the ERN 
may be thought of as an electronic document. In other aspects, 
the procedures or medical products are further defined as 
outpatient services, such as, but not limited to medical prod 
ucts or services under Medicare Part B. 

In another aspect, the present invention further includes a 
healthcare provider system, an analysis system and an agent 
in communication with the healthcare provider system. The 
healthcare provider system is operable to receive the ERN 
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information that includes claim adjudication information and 
the agent is operative to initiate transmission of the ERN 
information to the analysis system. The analysis system 
including a verification component operative to determine 
whether the ERN contains new information and is complete, 
accurate, balances, and may further analyze the ERN for a 
number of purposes. 

In one aspect, the present invention provides a method for 
analyzing electronic remittance notices. The method includes 
receiving electronic remittance notice information from a 
third party payer, the electronic remittance notice information 
includes claim adjudication information for a plurality of 
claims for each of a plurality of healthcare providers and for 
a plurality of procedures, the claim adjudication information 
includes healthcare provider identifier information, date 
information, procedure information, denial/allowance infor 
mation, and financial information. The method includes 
determining, for a period of time and for the plurality of 
claims for each of the plurality of procedures, an average 
denial rate for each of the plurality of procedures for one of 
the plurality of healthcare providers; and determining, for the 
period of time and based upon at least part of the plurality of 
claims, an average aggregate denial rate for each of the plu 
rality of procedures for the plurality of healthcare providers. 
The method further includes determining a weighting fac 

tor for each of the plurality of procedures for the one of the 
plurality of healthcare providers based on the financial infor 
mation; determining a weighted average denial rate for the 
period of time for the one of the plurality of healthcare pro 
viders based on the weighting factor for each of the plurality 
of procedures for the one of the plurality of healthcare pro 
viders; and determining a weighted average aggregate denial 
rate for the period of time for the plurality of healthcare 
providers based on the weighting factor for each of the plu 
rality of procedures for the one of the plurality of healthcare 
providers. The method just described may also be used in a 
similar manner to analyze DSO values. 

In one aspect, the comparisons that may be provided by the 
present invention may be done through a graphical illustra 
tion or chart, while in other aspects, the comparison is defined 
as a columnar illustration of the denial rate and days sales 
outstanding. 

In another aspect, the present invention analyzes the dif 
ference for one or more healthcare providers between the 
customer benchmark denial rate or DSO, which may be 
referred to as the weighted average denial rate and weighted 
average DSO, respectively, and the custom national bench 
mark denial rate or DSO, which may be referred to as the 
weighted average aggregate denial rate and weighted average 
aggregate DSO, respectively, so that healthcare provider to 
accurately or meaningfully compare healthcare providers, 
regardless of differences in each healthcare providers mix or 
blend of products and services. 
One advantage of the customerand custom national bench 

marks calculations is that the weighted average denial rates 
and weighted average days sales outstanding comparisons 
provide healthcare providers with information specific to 
their particular medical business or practice by, according to 
one aspect, weighting significant dollar items more heavily in 
the computation, which provides a customized analysis based 
on the healthcare provider's particular blend of medical prod 
ucts and services. 
One advantage of the present invention is that utilizing the 

present invention to analyze the ERN provided by the third 
party payer enables healthcare providers to more readily 
identify those medical products whose claims have been adju 
dicated by the third-party payer that are not being reimbursed 
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6 
equivalent to national averages based on the healthcare pro 
vider's particular blend or mix of medical products. 

Another advantage is that the healthcare provider may 
more readily identify needs for improved procedures and 
more aggressive claims practice for particular medical prod 
ucts and services, and claims based on unusually high denial 
rates for claims based on comparison with statistics from a 
plurality of healthcare providers. 

Other advantages are readily apparent to one skilled in the 
art and from the following figures and description. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

For a more complete understanding of the present inven 
tion and the advantages thereof, reference is now made to the 
following brief description, taken in connection with the 
accompanying drawings and detailed description, wherein 
like reference numerals represent like parts, in which: 

FIG. 1 is a diagrammatic illustration of one aspect of an 
ERN analysis system constructed in accordance with the 
present invention; 

FIG. 2 is an exemplary report generated by the ERN analy 
sis system for evaluating the denial rates and days sales out 
standing of various claims provided as ERN information in 
accordance with another aspect of the present invention; 

FIG. 3 is another exemplary report generated by the ERN 
analysis system for comparing a particular healthcare provid 
er's denial rates and days sales outstanding with a custom 
benchmark for national average for a plurality of healthcare 
providers; 

FIGS. 4a and 4b is a report illustrating denial rates by 
procedure for a select healthcare provider including the cus 
tomer benchmark for comparison with a national benchmark; 

FIGS. 5a and 5b is a report illustrating average days sales 
outstanding by procedure that includes a customer bench 
mark for comparison with a custom national benchmark; 

FIG. 6 is a report graphically illustrating average days sales 
outstanding for a particular healthcare provider for compari 
son with other healthcare providers; 

FIG. 7 is a report graphically illustrating denial rates for a 
particular healthcare provider for comparison with other 
healthcare providers: 

FIG.8a is a report useful for comparing the performance of 
healthcare providers based on each healthcare provider's 
variation of the customer benchmark and custom national 
benchmark denial rates; 

FIG. 8b is another report useful for comparing the perfor 
mance of healthcare providers based on each healthcare pro 
vider's variation of the customer benchmark and custom 
national benchmark days sales outstanding: 

FIG. 9 is flow-chart illustrating a method for analyzing 
electronic remittance notice information according to one 
aspect of the present invention; 

FIG. 10a is a bar chart that illustrates the comparison of a 
days sales outstanding equalizer for a particular healthcare 
provider to days sales outstanding equalizer information for 
other healthcare providers and to aggregated equalizer infor 
mation; 

FIG. 10b is a bar chart that illustrates the comparison of a 
denial rate equalizer for a particular healthcare provider to 
denial rate equalizer information for other healthcare provid 
ers and to aggregated equalizer information; and 

FIG. 10c is a bar chart that illustrates the comparison of a 
composite equalizer that is the weighted average of a days 
sales outstanding equalizer and a denial rate equalizer for a 
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particular healthcare provider to composite equalizer infor 
mation for other healthcare providers and to aggregated com 
posite equalizer information. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF THE INVENTION 

It should be understood at the outset that although an exem 
plary implementation of the present invention is illustrated 
below, the present invention may be implemented using any 
number of techniques, whether currently known or in exist 
ence. The present invention should in no way be limited to the 
exemplary implementations, drawings, and techniques illus 
trated below, including the exemplary design and implemen 
tation illustrated and described herein. 

FIG. 1 is a diagrammatic illustration, according to one 
aspect of the present invention, of an ERN (electronic remit 
tance notice) analysis system 10 for providing analysis of 
healthcare providerdenials and receipts from third-party pay 
ers and providing benchmark Statistics with aggregate ERN 
information that contains claim adjudication information for 
a healthcare provider. As previously discussed, a healthcare 
provider 12 may provide a wide variety of procedures (also 
referred to herein as medical products), which may include 
medical products, medical procedures, services, devices and 
products to patients 14. 

Typically, the patient 14 is covered by some type of third 
party payer 16, Such as insurance or a medical reimbursement 
product, for example, but not limited to, entitlement programs 
such as Medicare, where the patient 14 is responsible for none 
or only a portion of the costs of the medical products or 
provided by the healthcare provider 12. Although only one 
third-party payer 16 is shown, it will be appreciated that the 
healthcare provider 12 may submit claims to numerous third 
party payers 16. 
The healthcare provider 12 may submit claims on behalf of 

the patient 14 for reimbursement for the medical products 
provided to the patient 14. Although the present invention is 
well Suited for third-party payers, such as entitlement pro 
grams like Medicare, and health insurers, the present inven 
tion is in no way limited to Such third-party payers and may be 
usefully employed in a number of other industries and fields 
outside the medical or healthcare field. In the present aspect, 
the healthcare provider 12 may provide any medical product, 
service, or procedure including, but not limited to, outpatient 
services reimbursable by Medicare Part B. 
The third-party payer 16 periodically evaluates and adju 

dicates, or makes a decision, regarding a certain number of 
the claims submitted by the healthcare provider 12. As a 
result, the third-party payer 16 may remit full payment, par 
tial payment or deny a claim, according to its payment or 
reimbursement policies and procedures. The third-party 
payer 16 returns an ERN (electronic remittance notice), 
which includes electronic remittance notice information that 
may be the considered the same or similar to claim adjudica 
tion information and includes, generally, one or more claims 
adjudicated for the healthcare provider 12. The ERN or claim 
adjudication information may include any of a variety of 
information. This may include healthcare provider identifier 
information, procedure codes, procedure information, Such 
as the medical products provided by the healthcare provider 
12, remarks, denial codes, date information, financial infor 
mation on the processing of the claim, and possibly other 
denial/allowance information. 
The ERN may also detail the amount reimbursed by the 

third-party payer 16 and, in the event the claim is denied, the 
reasons for such denial. The ERN may also include a variety 
of information related to the claim, such as codes identifying 
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8 
the type of medical product, categories for the medical prod 
uct, date and other relevant information related to the claim. 
The ERN may be, according to one aspect, an electronic 
document transmitted to the healthcare provider 12. 
The medical products or procedures may include goods or 

services, and may be identified by any number of descriptors. 
For example, in the healthcare industry payers, such as Medi 
care and insurance companies, may use Such industry defined 
procedure codes, such as CPT, HCPCS, RC, DRG, and ABG 
codes, to identify various procedures. In the future, govern 
ment regulated or uniform procedure code designations may 
be adopted in an industry Such that various third party payers 
are using the same procedure code designations. This will 
allow the present invention to more easily compare denial 
rates and days sales outstanding information for a larger 
collection of providers, such as healthcare providers, and 
hence across a larger sampling of ERN information. 
The present invention, according to one aspect, includes an 

agent 18, which may be implemented as a computer program, 
module, routine, or other computer application or system, 
provided on a computer system 20 of the healthcare provider 
12. The agent 18 is operable to periodically initiate, such as 
once every evening at a predetermined time, a search for the 
ERN received from the third-party payer 16 on the computer 
system 20 and initiate transmission of the ERN to the ERN 
analysis system 10. 
The transmission may be accomplished by a variety of 

techniques including via email, direct connection to the ERN 
analysis system 10 via the Internet, such as by VPN (virtual 
private network) or other director network connection, direct 
files transfer, or via other well known data communications 
techniques. In some aspects, the ERN analysis system 10 may 
obtain the ERN directly from the third-party payer 16 system, 
or the ERN may be manually copied from the third-party 
payer 16 or healthcare provider 12 system to the ERN analy 
sis system 10, or other well known methods. In other embodi 
ments, an intermediary, aggregator or third-party may pro 
cess or provide the ERN information to either one or both of 
the healthcare provider 12 and the ERN analysis system 10. 
The ERN analysis system 10 includes a database compo 

nent 30, a computation component 32 and a comparison 
component 34. The ERN analysis system 10 may be imple 
mented on one or more standard computers, workstations, 
servers, or implemented as an Internet website, other known 
platforms and system or combinations thereof. The database 
component may maintain information for a plurality of 
healthcare providers, such as the healthcare provider 12, 
related to the ERN provided by the third-party payer 16. The 
ERN analysis system 10, according to one aspect, is operative 
to evaluate a denial rate based on claims adjudicated by the 
third-party payer 16, for which the third-party payers 16 has 
denied payment. 
The ERN analysis system 10 is further operative to evalu 

ate a days sales outstanding for the medical product, which, in 
one definition, is the number of days between submission of 
a claim for medical products and the date by which the third 
party payer 16 remits payment for reimbursement of the 
claim. It will be appreciated that the ERN analysis system 10, 
according to other aspects, is not limited to analyzing only 
denial rates and days sales outstanding (DSO) information 
and is further operable to evaluate various information related 
to the medical products, claims, ERN, healthcare providers 
12 and third party payers 16 as described herein and other 
wise. 

Other analysis includes, for example, a comparison of cur 
rent denials to historical denials to determine whether a par 
ticular patient recently had any denials for the same type of 
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medical product. Such analysis may report on similar denials 
by patients and medical products, such as by date or other 
criteria. In other aspects, the analysis would compare the age 
of cash at the time it is colleted. By aggregating and analyzing 
ERNs for a plurality of healthcare providers, the present 
invention develops national (which may be understood t also 
mean aggregated for a plurality of healthcare providers) sta 
tistics for denial rates, days sales outstanding and other 
related data useful to the healthcare provider 12. This infor 
mation may be determined for a period of time and based 
upon individual procedures and medical products. 
As previously discussed, the present invention enables 

healthcare providers 12 to optimize or greatly enhance col 
lection practices by comparing the third-party payer 16 (or 
multiple third-party payers) reimbursements for medical 
products with those of other healthcare providers 12. The 
computation component 32 of the present invention is opera 
tive to generate an average denial rate for the medical product 
for a plurality of healthcare providers, as well as for the 
specific healthcare provider 12. 

According to one aspect, the present invention may be 
utilized to analyze payments from carriers, or third-party 
administrators, that contract with the third-party payers 16 to 
administer payment for services. The present invention is 
operable to calculate the carrier's denial rates and DSO, and 
perform a myriad of other calculations and analysis if desired. 
AS Such national, regional, statewide, and other geographic 
region information may be analyzed and calculated relative to 
a carrier's payment practices and histories, relative to one or 
more healthcare providers 12 and medical products. 
The computation component 32 is further operative togen 

erate an average DSO for the medical product for both the 
plurality of healthcare providers and the healthcare provider 
12. It will be appreciated that the ERN analysis system 10 of 
the present invention may be operative to comprehensively 
analyze information for a number of healthcare providers 12. 
The computation component 32 and the comparison com 

ponent 34 may be referred to as a processor component. The 
computation component 32 is further operative to generate a 
weighted average denial rate and a weighted average days 
sales outstanding for one or more procedures or medical 
products for the particular healthcare provider, as well as, 
according to Some aspects, for a plurality of healthcare pro 
viders during for a period of time. The average and weighted 
average denial rate and days sales outstanding will be dis 
cussed in greater detail hereinafter. 
The ERN analysis system 10, utilizing the comparison 

component 34, is operable to generate reports for comparing 
the healthcare provider's 12 claim reimbursement data, pro 
vided on the ERN, with that of other healthcare providers by 
way of a DSO report 40, a denials report 42, as well as other 
reports 44 for thoroughly evaluating numerous aspects of the 
effectiveness of the healthcare provider's 12 business. 
The ERN analysis system 10 may be further operable to 

electronically transmit the DSO report 40, the denials report 
42, and the other reports 44 and other relevant information 
back to the computer system 20 of the healthcare provider 12. 
This information may be transmitted utilizing a number of 
well-known techniques including via email on a daily, weekly 
or monthly basis. 

FIG. 2 is an exemplary report 50 generated, according to 
one aspect, by the computation component 32 and the com 
parison component 34, for evaluating the denial rates and 
days sales outstanding of various claims provided as ERN 
information. The report 50, however, is illustrative of calcu 
lations and analysis contemplated by the present invention. It 
will be appreciated that the computation component 32 is 
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10 
operable to analyze, from a statistical standpoint, the claims 
information provided by the third-party payer 16 on the ERN 
in a variety of manners useful to the healthcare provider 12. 
The report 50, in the present illustration, is one example of 
information that may be derived from a plurality of ERNs 
remitted to numerous healthcare providers 12 and used by the 
ERN analysis system 10 for generating aggregate informa 
tion on a national, regional or other basis regarding medical 
products claims and reimbursement. 
The procedures or medical products are itemized under the 

item 52 column, which lists an item number 54 associated 
with each medical product to identify the specific medical 
product. These item numbers 54 may be Healthcare Common 
Procedure Coding System (HCPCS), Current Procedural Ter 
minology (CPT) or other standard procedural codes or other 
useful or recognized codes employed by the medical or appli 
cable industry. A denial rate 56 is calculated for each proce 
dure or for the total, according to one aspect, by determining 
the total number of claims that were denied by the third-party 
payer 16, for example, as compared to the total number of 
claims adjudicated. 
A percentage of billed 58 (which may be referred to as a 

weighting factor) represents the dollar value of a particular 
medical product as a percentage of the total for the plurality of 
healthcare providers. In some aspects, the percentage of 
billed 58 may be based on the total amounts billed, or number 
of medical products for particular categories, or based on only 
payments received from the third-party payer 16, or other 
insurers, as previously discussed. In other aspects, the per 
centage of billed 58 is based on dollars actually received for 
claims that have been adjudicated or other financial or claim 
adjudication information. 

In one aspect, the computation component is operable to 
generate a WA rate 60 (weighted average rate) that represents 
the denial rate 56 of a particular medical product relative to its 
percentage of billed 58, which, as previously discussed, may 
be based on the dollaramount remitted on adjudicated claims. 
For example, the WA rate 60 may be derived, according to one 
aspect, by multiplying the percentage of billed 58 for a par 
ticular medical product by the denial rate 56 for that medical 
product. 
The WA rate 60 is a useful statistic, since some medical 

products may have a very high denial rate 56, but be an 
insignificant portion of the total percentage of billed 58 for a 
particular healthcare provider. In this case, the healthcare 
provider 12 would be less concerned about the denial rate 56 
for that medical product. However, where a high denial rate 
56 is related to a medical product that represents a significant 
percentage of billed 58 for the healthcare provider 12, the WA 
rate 60 would be much higher and provide the healthcare 
provider 12 with a quick and easy means of identifying medi 
cal products that needs to be more carefully monitored, 
whether this is by modifying claims Submission procedures 
or otherwise. 

In this aspect, the DSO 62 (days sales outstanding), accord 
ing to one aspect, represents the total number of days between 
the date that the healthcare provider 12 renders the medical 
product and the date that the third-party payer 16 remits or 
denies payment for that particular medical product. This sta 
tistic allows the healthcare provider 12 to identify the age of 
accounts receivable and the time delay between rendering 
service and Submitting claims and ultimately being reim 
bursed by the insurer. 
AWA DSO 64 (weighted average days sales outstanding) 

is derived, according to one aspect of the present invention, by 
determining the DSO 62 for a particular procedure or medical 
product relative to the percentage of billed 58, which may be 
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payments actually received for a period, for that medical 
product. The WADSO 64 is a useful statistic for determining 
the significance of the time delay for payment for a particular 
medical product based on the value, in terms of billing or 
payments received, that the particular medical product has to 
the healthcare provider 12. Thus, a medical product that has a 
high WADSO 64, but represents a low percentage of billed 58 
would have a lower WA DSO 64. The healthcare provider 12 
might place less importance on the time delay for particular 
medical products that have a smaller dollar value to the 
healthcare provider. 

Conversely, a lower DSO 62 for a medical product that 
represents a higher percentage of billed 58 will produce a 
higher WA DSO 64. A higher WA DSO 64 will readily iden 
tify to the healthcare provider 12 the effect of slow payment 
for medical products that have a greater financial significance 
to the overall business of the healthcare provider 12. The 
report 50 may also include averages or totals 66 for each of the 
columnar headings. 
The report 50 illustrated in FIG. 2 provides the healthcare 

provider 12 with a quick overview of national denial rate 56 
(which may based on all or a portion of the total ERN claim 
adjudication information) and DSO 62 for a plurality of medi 
cal products. It should be appreciated that the methods for 
deriving the denial rate 56, the WA rate 60, the DSO 62, the 
WA DSO 64 and the percentage of billed 58 have been 
described, according to one aspect of the present invention, 
and that, according to other aspects, other computational 
methods may be utilized to achieve these statistics. According 
to other aspects, the denial rate 56, the WA rate 60, the DSO 
62, the WA DSO 64 and percentage of billed 58 may be 
derived according to otherformulas and the present invention 
is in no way limited to the particular computations described 
herein. 

FIG. 3 is an exemplary report 70 that may be produced by 
the computation component 32 and comparison component 
34 of the ERN analysis system 10, however, the report 70 is 
only illustrative of calculations and analysis by the present 
invention. The custom report 70 illustrates an analysis of 
provider A72 and provider B 74, which represent healthcare 
providers 12 submissions and reimbursements for various 
medical products. For the purposes of this description, only 
the portion of the custom report 70 describing provider A will 
be described, since the provider B information is derived and 
provided in Substantially the same manner. 
An item column 76 is provided for listing numbers associ 

ated with particular medical products, as previously dis 
cussed. A denial rate 78 (which provides an average denial 
rate for each procedure of item 76) is similar to the denial rate 
56 provided in the report 50, except that the denial rate 78 is 
based on the denial rate for the particular procedures or medi 
cal products identified by item 76 as a percentage of all the 
claims adjudicated by the third-party payer 16 for provider A 
72 for that type of procedure or medical product. 

It can be seen that the informational headings under the 
provider A 72 relate specifically to provider A's 72 medical 
business. For example, a percentage of billed 80 identifies the 
total percentage of all billing or payments actually received 
for a particular period for provider A 72 represented by each 
medical product. The percentage of billed 80 (which may 
serve as a weighting factor) allows the healthcare provider 12 
to quickly identify the medical products that represent the 
most significant portion of the healthcare provider's 12 busi 
ness. In this manner, the healthcare provider 12 can focus 
attention on the medical products that are the most important 
to the healthcare provider 12 from a financial perspective. 
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12 
A WA rate 82 (weighted average rate), according to one 

aspect, is computed substantially similar to the WA rate 60 of 
the report 50, in that the WA rate 82 represents a statistical 
analysis of the denial rate 78 for the particular medical prod 
uct relative to the medical products weight as a percentage of 
billed 80, which may represent payments received or billed, 
for the healthcare provider 12. The WA rate 82 is calculated so 
that a higher WA rate 82 indicates a medical product that 
either has a high denial rate 78 or represents a significant 
percentage of billed 80 or a combination of both. A lower WA 
rate 82 represents a medical product that has a lower denial 
rate or represents a low percentage of billed 80 for the health 
care provider 12, in this case, provider A72. 
A DSO 84 (day sales outstanding) represents the calendar 

days from the date the medical product is rendered by the 
healthcare provider 12 to the patient until the date that the 
third-party payer 16 adjudicates the claims. According to one 
aspect, the present invention may calculate the DSO 84 based 
on when the payment or denial is actually received by the 
healthcare provider 12. 

In other aspects, the present invention may calculate the 
number of days from the date the medical product is rendered 
by the healthcare provider 12 until the date that the healthcare 
provider 12 submits the claim to the third-party payer 16. In 
other aspects, the number of days from the date the claim is 
submitted by the healthcare provider 12 until payment is 
made by the third-party payer 16 or received by the healthcare 
provider 12 may also be calculated. Other time intervals 
related thereto may also be calculated and analyzed and are 
within the spirit and scope of the present invention. 

According to one aspect, the DSO 84 (which provides an 
average DSO 84 for each of the items 76) may be calculated 
as the total number of days between the date of claims sub 
mission and the date of payment for all adjudicated claims, 
divided by the total number of claims adjudicated by the 
third-party payer 16. A high DSO 84 number indicates a 
longerlag between Submission and the remittance of payment 
to the healthcare provider 12. 
AWA DSO 86 (weighted average days sales outstanding) 

weights, similar to that described above, the DSO 84 relative 
to the percentage of billed 80 represented by the particular 
medical product. The WA DSO 86 will produce a higher 
number for products where payment is delayed or for medical 
products that represent a significant percentage of billed 80, 
or both, for the healthcare provider 12. A lower WA DSO 86 
number indicates to the healthcare provider 12 that payments 
are being more timely made for the particular medical prod 
uct or for medical products that represent a lower percentage 
of billed 80 for the healthcare provider 12. 
The customized report 70 further is provided with a custom 

benchmark portion 90 that provides statistical information 
related to national average denial rate and days sales out 
standing customized to the particular healthcare provider's 
12 business specific mix or blend of products. For example, 
the custom benchmark denial rate 92 (which may be referred 
to as a weighted average aggregate denial rate by procedure) 
is derived by determining the national average denial rate 56 
from the report 50 for the particular medical product and 
calculating the national average denial rate 56 as a percentage 
of billed 80 represented by that type of medical product for 
the particular healthcare provider, here provider A 72. The 
custom benchmark denial rate 92 is a useful statistic that can 
be quickly compared to the WA rate 82 to evaluate the health 
care provider's 12 denial rate 78 for particular medical prod 
ucts against the national average denial rate 56. The custom 
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benchmark denial rate 92 represents the national average 
denial rate 56 weighted to the healthcare provider's 12 par 
ticular blend of products. 

For example, denial rates nationwide for one medical prod 
uct may be higher or lower than the denial rates 78 for pro- 5 
vider A 72. The custom benchmark denial rate 92 allows 
provider A72 to quickly and easily evaluate provider A's 72 
denial rate 78 relative to the national denial rate by evaluating 
both denial rates 78 and 56 as a percentage of billed 80 
represented by the medical product for provider A72. 10 

This is one advantage of the present invention in that the 
custom benchmark denial rate 92 readily compares the WA 
rate 82 for an apples-to-apples comparison of denial rates for 
a particular medical product. This allows the provider A72 to 
compare denial rates 78 with others nationally customized 15 
based on provider A's 72 specific medical product mix. 
A custom benchmark DSO 94 (days sales outstanding) 

(which may be referred to as weighted average aggregate 
days sales outstanding by procedure) is computed by deter 
mining the national average DSO 62 from report 50 for a 20 
particular medical product as a percent of billed 80 for pro 
vider A72 for that medical product. Again, the custom bench 
mark DSO 94 may be readily compared with the WADSO 86 
and allows provider A72 to compare, on an apples-to-apples 
basis, provider A's 72 payment lag for a medical product 25 
relative to the national average payment lag for the same 
medical product. 

This provides another advantage of the present invention 
since provider A 72 can quickly identify medical products 
where the payment for claims Submitted on a particular prod- 30 
uct are not being paid to provider A72 as timely or quickly as 
the national average. This statistical information is custom 
ized for provider A72 and allows provider A72 to determine, 
based on provider A's 72 mix or blend of products, whether 
provider A72 is being denied or delayed payment similar to 35 
other healthcare providers 12 across the nation. 
One advantage of the present invention is a total average 

WA rate 98 (which may be referred to as weighted average 
denial rate for Provider A) may be conveniently compared 
with a total custom benchmark denial rate total 100 (which 40 
may be referred to as weighted average aggregate denial rate 
for Provider A). This provides a straight-forward means of 
evaluating provider A's 72 overall denial statistics with 
national denial statistics, weighted based on the particular 
healthcare provider's 12 medical product mix. Similarly, 45 
another advantage is a total WA DSO 102 (which may be 
referred to as weighted average days sales outstanding for 
Provider A) that may be usefully compared to a total custom 
benchmark DSO 104 (which may be referred to as weighted 
average aggregate days sales outstanding for Provider A) to 50 
optimize the healthcare provider's 12 submission and collec 
tion practices for all medical products relative to the national 
average, weighted based on the particular healthcare provid 
er's 12 medical product mix. 

It will be appreciated that a number of other customized 55 
statistics may be derived by manipulation and comparison of 
national average denial, DSO and other information obtained 
from the ERN, or otherwise, relative to that of the particular 
healthcare provider 12. Further, while the custom benchmark 
denial rate 92 and custom benchmark DSO 94 have been 60 
illustrated according to one computation, it will be appreci 
ated that in other aspects other methods of deriving the cus 
tom benchmark denial rate 92 and custom benchmark DSO 
94 may be utilized for these purposes and are within the spirit 
and scope of the present invention. 65 

FIGS. 4a and 4b is a report 110 illustrating denial rates by 
procedure for a particular healthcare provider 12 that includes 

14 
a customer benchmark for the healthcare provider 12 that is a 
weighted average value (Such as a weighted average denial 
rate or a weighted average days sales outstanding) for com 
parison with a national benchmark, which may be a weighted 
average aggregate value (Such as a weighted average aggre 
gate denial rate or a weighted average aggregate days sales 
outstanding). The report 110 is advantageously provided for 
analysis by the healthcare provider 12 to compare the denial 
rates, on a weighted basis, to the national denial rates. The 
report 110 lists a description 112 for each medical product 
and a code 114 or item number associated with each proce 
dure or medical product, in this case the HCPCS for each 
medical product is provided. 
A billed 116 column is provided on the report 110 to detail 

the total amounts billed to the healthcare provider 12 for the 
particular medical product. It should be appreciated that the 
amounts billed 116 may actually represent the amounts billed 
for the claims that have been adjudicated and for which pay 
ment has been remitted by the third-party payer 16 at the time 
that the report 110 is generated by the present invention. The 
report 110 also includes an allowed 118 column for dollar 
amounts allowed by the third-party payer 16 for the particular 
medical product. For example, the third-party payer 16 may 
only allow a predetermined amount for a particular medical 
product, regardless of what amount the healthcare provider 
12 actually bills for that medical product. 
The report 110 includes a paid 120 column representing the 

amount the third-party payer(s) 16 have remitted for the adju 
dicated claims for these types of medical products. The report 
110 includes a claims 122 and a denials 124 columns for 
illustrating the number of claims for the particular medical 
product that have been adjudicated by the third-party payer 16 
and the number of claims that have been denied. 
A total billed 126, a total allowed 128, a total paid 130, a 

total claims 132 and a total denials 134 cumulative data 
elements are illustrative of the type of information that is 
provided on the report 110, but it will be appreciated that a 
number of categories, totals, Subtotals and other ways of 
illustrating this information may also be provided and is 
within the spirit and scope of the present invention. 
The report 110 further includes a customer denial rates 136 

and a national denial rates 138 columns. The customer denial 
rates 136 are calculated by determining the percentage of 
denials 124 relative to the total number of claims 122 adju 
dicated for a particular medical product as itemized on the 
report 110. The national denial rates 138 represent the denial 
rate for the particular medical product on a nationwide basis 
utilizing data from a plurality of healthcare providers ana 
lyzed by the present invention. In other aspects, the denial 
rates 136 are calculated for any geographic area, and/or for 
only certain third-party payers 16. 

It is readily apparent that illustrating the customer denial 
rates 136 and national denial rates 138 in this manner pro 
vides the healthcare provider with useful information with 
regard to denial rates on particular medical products. The 
report 110 further includes a customer benchmark denial rate 
140 which represents the customer benchmark denial rates 
136 for each medical product weighted with respect to the 
particular medical products importance in terms of amounts 
paid 120. 

In one aspect, the customer benchmark denial rate 136 may 
be calculated by determining the weighted average denial rate 
(not shown) for each medical product and then Summing the 
weighted average denial rates of all medical products. For 
example, the weighted average denial rate for a first product 
142 may be obtained by dividing all payments 144 received 
for the first product 142 by the total payments 130 and mul 
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tiplying this result times the denial rate 146 for the first 
product 142. By Summing the weighted average denial rates 
of all medical products the customer benchmark denial rate 
140 may be obtained. 
A custom national benchmark denial rate 148 is similarly 

obtained, except that the national denial rate 150 for the first 
product 142 is utilized instead of the customer's denial rate 
146. It will be appreciated that the customer benchmark 
denial rate 140 and custom national benchmark denial rate 
148 provide the healthcare provider 12 with a quick view of 
overall weighted denial rates weighted according to each 
medical product’s economic impact on the healthcare pro 
vider 12. The customer benchmark denial rate 140 is usefully 
compared with the national benchmark denial rate 148, which 
has been customized to the same weighting of each product 
according to the medical product’s economic value to the 
healthcare provider12 and is a significant advantage provided 
by the present invention. 

It will be appreciated that the weighted average denial rate 
calculations, as well as the calculations for the customer 
benchmark denial rate 140 and custom national benchmark 
denial rate 148 may, according to other aspects, utilize 
amounts allowed 118 relative to those that have been paid 120 
or may be weighted based on the total billed 126 or total 
allowed 128. Other examples of information that may be 
provided on the report 120 that may be useful for analysis 
include national grand totals 152 for each of the categories of 
the report. 

FIGS.5a and 5bis a report 154 that illustrates average DSO 
by a particular procedure code 114 or medical product code 
114, such as HCPCS, and includes customized benchmarks. 
The report 154 is similar to the report 110 illustrated in FIGS. 
4A-4B with respect to the code 114, description 112, billed 
116, paid 120, and claims 122 for a plurality of medical 
products for a healthcare provider 12. 
The report 154 analyzes the DSO, which, as previously 

discussed, may be the days from the date the medical product 
is sold, or procedure is performed, until the third-party payer 
16 remits payment, or denies a claim. It will be appreciated 
that the DSO may be calculated using other criteria, as pre 
viously discussed above. In this manner, the customer aver 
age DSO 156 is calculated for each medical product and the 
national average day sales outstanding 158 is also provided in 
the report 154. 

The report 154 also includes a customer benchmark DSO 
160, which is calculated by Summing the weighted average 
DSO for each of the medical products. The weighted average 
DSO is the percentage of a total paid 164 for all medical 
products represented by a paid 162 for that type of medical 
product multiplied by the customer average DSO 156 for that 
medical products. A custom national benchmark DSO 166 is 
calculated similar to the customer benchmark denial rate 
except that the national average DSO 158 for a particular 
medical product is utilized instead of the customer's average 
DSO for this calculation. 

For example, all payments 162 made for a particular medi 
cal device are divided by the total paid 164 for all medical 
products to determine the percentage of business represented 
by a particular medical product 168, which is then multiplied 
by the national average DSO 158 for that medical product. 
The national weighted average DSO (not shown) for each 
medical product, type or category are then Summed to derive 
the custom national benchmark DSO 166. 

It will be appreciated that the customer benchmark DSO 
160, when compared with the custom national benchmark 
DSO 166, provides for useful analysis of the delay between 
providing medical service and remittance of payment and 
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16 
provides a significant advantage of the present invention. The 
report 154, similar to the report 110, may calculate the aver 
age day Sales outstanding on a customer and national basis 
based on other criterion as mentioned herein, or as may be 
usefully generated for these purposes, and may utilize, under 
different aspects of this invention, various criterion for gen 
erating the custom national benchmark DSO 166 and cus 
tomer benchmark DSO 160 and still be within the spirit and 
scope of the present invention. The report 154 may also 
include additional useful information such as, but not limited 
to, national grand totals 170 related to information provided 
on the report 154. 

FIG. 6 is a report 172 that graphically illustrates average 
day Sales outstanding results for a particular healthcare pro 
vider 12 as compared to all healthcare providers whose data is 
analyzed according to the present invention. The report 172 is 
an example of average days sales outstanding for claims 
adjudicated by third-party payers where no weighting or 
benchmarking is conducted. Nevertheless, the report 172 is a 
useful means for analyzing the day sales outstanding for a 
customer for comparative purposes. 
The report 172 illustrates the plurality of healthcare pro 

vider information shown in categories such as lowest 174, top 
ten percent, 176 top twenty-five percent 178, and so on. It will 
be appreciated that a number of graphic illustrations may be 
used, as well as presenting information on average day sales 
outstanding according to different criterion, all of which are 
within the spirit and scope of the present invention. 

FIG. 7 is a report 180 that graphically illustrates customer 
denial rates for a particular healthcare provider 12 in com 
parison to a plurality of healthcare providers whose data is 
aggregated and analyzed according to the present invention. 
The report 180 allows the healthcare provider 12 to quickly 
compare its denial rates to those of other healthcare providers. 
The report 180 presents denial rates in categories such as 
lowest 182, top ten percent 184, top twenty-five percent 186, 
and so on. 

It will be appreciated that denial rate information may be 
illustrated and presented in a variety of manners that are 
useful for these purposes and are within the spirit and Scope of 
the present invention. The report 180 illustrates total denial 
rates without calculating weighted averages or custom bench 
marks. The report 180 may be useful for determining overall 
denial rates or totals, as well as denial rates for specific 
medical products or groups of medical products, for example. 

FIGS. 8a and 8b provide a custom benchmark report 188 to 
graphically illustrate the performance of healthcare providers 
with respect to denial rates, DSO, and other information that 
may be usefully derived from the ERNs or otherwise. It will 
be appreciated that it is difficult, if not impossible, to fairly 
compare two healthcare providers 12 with regard to the denial 
rates and DSO, since every healthcare provider 12 has a 
unique mix or blend of products each having a unique set of 
problems regarding claims Submission, processing and remit 
tance. 

For this reason, a methodofanalyzing healthcare providers 
is needed that removes the unique characteristics of the 
healthcare provider's 12 business so that a plurality of health 
care providers’ statistics may be accurately and fairly com 
pared to one another. The custom benchmark report 188 
achieves this goal by comparing each healthcare provider's 
12 customer benchmark denial rate 140 (which may be 
referred to as a weighted average denial rate) or DSO 160 
(which may be referred to as a weighted average DSO) to that 
particular healthcare provider's 12 custom national bench 
mark denial 148 (which may be referred to as a weighted 
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average aggregate denial rate) or DSO 166 (which may be 
referred to as a weighted average aggregate DSO). 

For example, referring to FIGS. 4a and 4b and FIG. 8a, it 
can be seen that the customer benchmark denial rate 140 for 
this particular healthcare provider 12 is 33.1% where the 
custom national benchmark denial rate 148 calculated for this 
particular healthcare provider 12 is 23.3%. By subtracting the 
customer benchmark denial rate 140 from the custom 
national benchmark denial rate 148, produces a variation of 
negative 9.8 illustrated on the custom benchmark report 188 
as a point 190. In other embodiments, a denial rate equalizer 
may be determined by taking the percentage difference 
between the customer benchmark denial rate 140 and the 
custom national benchmark denial rate 148. Referring to 
FIGS. 5a and 5b and FIG. 8b, it can be seen that the customer 
benchmark DSO 160 for this particular healthcare provider 
12 is 82 where the custom national benchmark DSO 166 
calculated for this particular healthcare provider 12 is 81. By 
subtracting the customer benchmark DSO 160 from the cus 
tom national benchmark DSO 166, produces a variation of 
negative 1 illustrated on the custom benchmark report 188 as 
a point 198. In other embodiments, a days sales outstanding 
equalizer may be determined by taking the percentage differ 
ence between the customer benchmark DSO 160 and the 
custom national benchmark DSO 166. 
The X-axis 192 or horizontal line of the graph on the 

custom benchmark report 188 represents the healthcare pro 
vider's 12 variation from the computed custom national 
benchmark denial rate 148 or DSO 166. The vertical or Y-axis 
194 represents the total number of healthcare providers ana 
lyzed by the custom benchmark report 188. By utilizing the 
variation from the healthcare provider's 12 custom national 
benchmarkenables healthcare providers 12 to be compared to 
one another regardless of their particular mix or blend of 
medical products. 

In this manner, the healthcare provider 12 can compare the 
efficiency of its denial rate or DSO, or other statistical data 
generated by the present invention, compared to other health 
care providers with the unique characteristics of each health 
care provided removed from the calculations. The point 190 
(see FIG. 8a) on the custom benchmark report 188 represents 
a healthcare provider 12 with a higher-than-average denial 
rate which places that healthcare provider in the bottom 25% 
of all healthcare providers analyzed by the present invention. 
While the point 198 (see FIG. 8b) on the custom benchmark 
report 188 represents a healthcare provider 12 with a days 
sales outstanding only slightly below average for all health 
care providers. 

It will be appreciated that a number of other methods for 
comparing healthcare providers 12 with regard to the rela 
tionship between the customer benchmark denial 140 or DSO 
148 and that particular healthcare provider's 12 custom 
national benchmark denial rate 148 or DSO 166 may be 
utilized and illustrated in a number variations, including 
graphs, charts, or columnar formats and are within the spirit 
and scope of the present invention. 
A number of other advantages and methods for obtaining 

information from healthcare providers and aggregating, cal 
culating and comparing this information may be provided. 
The presently-described and illustrated figures are provided 
as examples of useful analysis that may be accomplished by 
the present invention, but should not in any way limit the 
present invention to those calculations, analyses or reports. 

Other examples of reporting capabilities contemplated by 
the present invention include, but are not limited to, calculat 
ing aged cash, payer denial rates, most common denial codes, 
denial rates by code, day sales outstanding by code, Summary 
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18 
reports, for example, by reason code and procedure, average 
payment levels by procedure, payment lag by procedure, 
national cash collections by aging category as compared with 
cash collections by aging category for a particular healthcare 
provider, national reason code frequency, and healthcare pro 
vider reason code by frequency. 

FIG. 9 is a flowchart illustrating a method 220 for ERN 
analysis. At a block 222, the healthcare provider 12 renders 
products and services to the patient 14, Such as medical pro 
cedures, products, services or devices and equipment. The 
healthcare provider 12, at a block 224, submits a claim to the 
third-party payer 16 for the medical products rendered to the 
patient 14. The third-party payer 16 evaluates and adjudicates 
the claim and, at a block 226, the healthcare provider 12 
receives the ERN (electronics remittance notice) from the 
third-party payer 16. 
The ERN, as previously discussed, provides a detailed 

description of claim adjudication information and may 
include Such information as payments for medical products 
or, where payment has been denied, the reasons for the denial. 
At a block 228, the ERN is transmitted to the ERN analysis 
system 10 of the present invention. In one aspect, as previ 
ously discussed, the agent 18 may be in communication with 
the computer system 20 of the healthcare provider 12 and 
automatically initiate transmission of the ERN based on pre 
determined criteria. 
The ERN analysis system 10 may be employed as a com 

puter application deployed completely or partially on a stan 
dalone computer, a network workstation or server, an Internet 
website, or other platforms or architectures for deploying 
such computer applications. The ERN system 10 updates the 
database 30 with the new ERN information, at a block 230. 
While the database 30 is illustrated as a single database 30, it 
should be appreciated that the data utilized by the ERN analy 
sis system 10 may be maintained on multiple computer files, 
databases or tables located on or in communication with the 
ERN analysis system 10, the healthcare provider 12 computer 
system 20 or otherwise utilized as a local or distributed data 
base 30. The ERN analysis system 10, according to one 
aspect, may evaluate the ERN received from the computer 
system 20 to verify that the ERN is not a duplicate. 
At a block 232, the computation component 32 computes 

the average DSO and weighted DSO information. At a block 
234, the computation component 32 computes average deni 
als and weighted denials for medical products based on the 
information contained in the ERN. At a block 236, the ERN 
analysis system 10 may also provide, according to other 
aspects, additional or other analysis of the ERN adjudicated 
by the third-party payer 16. 

Block 232 and/or block 234 may be thought of as analyzing 
the ERN information. In one embodiment, the analysis of 
block 232 may include the following: receiving electronic 
remittance notice information from a third party payer, the 
electronic remittance notice information includes claim adju 
dication information for a plurality of claims for each of a 
plurality of healthcare providers and for a plurality of proce 
dures, the claim adjudication information includes healthcare 
provider identifier information, date information, procedure 
information, denial/allowance information, and financial 
information. This may further include: determining, for a 
period of time and for the plurality of claims for each of the 
plurality of procedures, an average denial rate for each of the 
plurality of procedures for one of the plurality of healthcare 
providers; determining, for the period of time and based upon 
at least part of the plurality of claims, an average aggregate 
denial rate for each of the plurality of procedures for the 
plurality of healthcare providers; determining a weighting 
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factor for each of the plurality of procedures for the one of the 
plurality of healthcare providers based on the financial infor 
mation; determining a weighted average denial rate for the 
period of time for the one of the plurality of healthcare pro 
viders based on the weighting factor for each of the plurality 5 
of procedures for the one of the plurality of healthcare pro 
viders; and determining a weighted average aggregate denial 
rate for the period of time for the plurality of healthcare 
providers based on the weighting factor for each of the plu 
rality of procedures for the one of the plurality of healthcare 
providers. 
The analysis provided by block 232 may also include com 

paring the weighted average denial rate and the weighted 
average aggregate denial rate, and calculating a denial rate 
equalizer. This may be done by determining a percentage 
difference between the weighted average denial rate and the 
weighted average aggregate denial rate to generate the denial 
rate equalizer. 
The analysis of block 232 relative to denial rates may be 20 

applied similarly to the analysis of block 234 for days sales 
outstanding. In one embodiment, once a denial rate equalizer 
and a days sales outstanding equalizer are determined, a 
composite equalizer may be determined by averaging 
(through either a straight average or a weighted average) the 25 
denial rate equalizer and a days sales outstanding equalizer. 
As will be shown in FIGS. 10a, 10b and 10c, the comparison 
of equalizer information can be extremely powerful in ana 
lyzing the claims adjudication for a healthcare provider. 

At a block 238, the comparison component 34 may be used 30 
to generate the DSO report, which includes average and 
weighted DSO statistical data. At a block 240, the comparison 
component 34 generates the denials report 42, which may 
include average and weighted average denial statistics. In 
some aspects, the DSO report 40 and denials report 42 may be 35 
combined in a single report or multiple reports containing 
both DSO and denials data, as well as other statistical infor 
mation. 

These reports may further include custom benchmark data 
Such as the custom national benchmark denial rate 148, cus- 40 
tomer benchmark denial rate 140, customer benchmark DSO 
160, and national benchmark DSO 166, for example. The 
comparison component 34, at a block 242, generates other 
reports which may be useful for analyzing the relevance of 
medical products and payment histories for the healthcare 45 
provider's 12 business based on claim Submission and pay 
ment remittance. For example, the bar charts of FIGS. 10a, 
10b and 10c may be generated to display the equalizer data. 
At a block 244, the electronic analysis system 10 transmits 

reports, such as the DSO report 40, the denial report 42 and 50 
other reports 44 to the healthcare provider 12. In some 
aspects, the reports may be transmitted via email, while in 
other aspects, the healthcare provider's 12 computer system 
20 may automatically fetch or download these reports from, 
for example, a secure Internet website or, in yet other aspects, 55 
these reports may be obtained according to a variety of other 
well-known data communication techniques. 
One advantage of the present invention is that the ERN 

analysis system 10 aggregates ERN information for health 
care providers 12 to assist the healthcare providers 12 in 60 
comparison of statistical claims Submission and payment 
remittance data relative to other healthcare providers that 
provide the same products and services for analysis based on 
the mix of medical products. This may beachieved, according 
to one aspect, by filtering and generating statistical databased 65 
on specific medical products, by specific information related 
to the healthcare provider 12, based on the insurer informa 
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tion, based on patient statistics, based on costs for medical 
products, or a variety of other information. 

It will be appreciated that medical information is highly 
confidential and is important that no personal information 
identifying patients 14 be transmitted or communicated from 
the healthcare provider 12 to third parties. For this reason, 
according to one aspect, the agent and/or ERN analysis sys 
tem 10 may strip away, filter or otherwise remove any per 
Sonally-identifiable information so as to generate statistics 
based on only aggregate non-personal information. This is 
another advantage of the present invention in that no personal 
information of the patient 14 is utilized for the present inven 
tion. In addition, the present invention may utilize a highly 
secure encryption methodology, such as 128-bit encryption 
when transmitting data, while in other aspects, the transmit 
ted files themselves may be encrypted prior to transmission 
and decrypted upon receipt. 

FIG.10a is a bar chart 300 that illustrates the comparison of 
a days sales outstanding equalizer for a particular healthcare 
provider to days sales outstanding equalizer information for 
other healthcare providers. The days sales outstanding equal 
izer may be calculated by comparing the weighted average 
days sales outstanding for a particular healthcare provider 
with the weighted average aggregate days sales outstanding. 
For example, the percentage difference between the weighted 
average days sales outstanding for a particular healthcare 
provider and the weighted average aggregate days sales out 
standing may be calculated to determine the days sales out 
standing equalizer value. In the bar chart 300, the higher the 
negative value translates into better performance in getting 
paid by a third-party payerina timely fashion when compared 
to the aggregate of healthcare providers sampled. 
A particular provider, such as the healthcare provider 12, 

may have its days sales outstanding equalizer information for 
a particular period of time displayed at bar 302. This may then 
be compared to the other bars shown in FIG. 10a for com 
parison with days sales outstanding equalizer information for 
other healthcare providers and to aggregated equalizer infor 
mation. For example, bars 304 through 318 each represent 
various values that the bar 302 may be compared with to 
determine how this healthcare provider 12 is doing when 
compared to other healthcare providers. A bar 304 is shown 
with a days sales outstanding equalizer value of “-64%'. 
which is denoted to be the best score of any healthcare pro 
vider analyzed by the ERN analysis system of the present 
invention for a particular sample of ERN claim adjudication 
information for a plurality of healthcare providers. The bar 
306 indicates that “-41%' is the DSO equalizer of the top ten 
percent of the healthcare providers being analyzed. Thus, in 
the bar chart 300, the bar 302 indicates that the particular 
healthcare provider is right even with the top ten percent of 
the sampled healthcare providers. 

Bar 308 shows that “-27%' is the DSO equalizer of the top 
twenty-five percent, which bar 310 is the average, bar 312 is 
the median, bar 314 is the bottom twenty-five percent, bar 316 
is the bottom ten percent, and bar 318 is the worst healthcare 
provider of the included healthcare providers. 
FIG.10b is a bar chart 400, similar to bar chart 300 of FIG. 

10a, that illustrates the comparison of a denial rate equalizer 
for a particular healthcare provider to denial rate equalizer 
information for other healthcare providers and to aggregated 
equalizer information. The description accompanying FIG. 
10a applies also to FIG. 10b except that the values being 
calculated, compared and analyzed are denial rate equalizer 
values. For example, the denial rate equalizer may be calcu 
lated by comparing the weighted average denial rate for a 
particular healthcare provider with the weighted average 
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aggregate denial rate using the weighting factor for the par 
ticular healthcare provider just mentioned. The percentage 
difference between the weighted average denial rate for a 
particular healthcare provider and the weighted average 
aggregate denial rate may be calculated to determine the 
denial rate equalizer value. In the bar chart 400, the higher the 
negative value translates into better performance in getting 
fewer claims denied when compared to the aggregate of 
healthcare providers sampled. 

Bar 402 is shown on the right of the chart, and may be 
compared to the various bars 404 through 418, as shown on 
the bar chart 400. This is similar to the values as described in 
connection with FIG. 10a. 

FIG. 10c is a bar chart that illustrates the comparison of a 
composite equalizer, which may be determined by calculat 
ing an average or a weighted average of the days sales out 
standing equalizer, such as that shown by bar302 of FIG.10a, 
and the denial rate equalizer, such as that shown by bar 402 of 
FIG. 10b for a particular healthcare provider, to composite 
equalizer information for the other healthcare providers. For 
example, the days sales outstanding equalizer is shown being 
weighted by 25% and the denial rate equalizer by 75% to 
generate the value of bar 502. This can then be compared to 
the bars 504 through 518, as was discussed above. The vari 
ous values of bars 504 through 518 may be calculated by 
weighting as just described between the days sales outstand 
ing equalizer and the denial rate equalizer. 

Thus, it is apparent that there has been provided, in accor 
dance with the present invention, a system and method for 
electronic remittance notice analysis that satisfies one or 
more of the advantages set forth above. Although the pre 
ferred embodiment has been described in detail, it should be 
understood that various changes, Substitutions, and alter 
ations can be made herein without departing from the scope of 
the present invention, even if all of the advantages identified 
above are not present. For example, the various elements or 
components may be combined or integrated in another sys 
tem or certain features may not be implemented. 

Also, the components, techniques, systems, Sub-systems, 
layers, compositions and methods described and illustrated in 
the preferred embodiment as discrete or separate may be 
combined or integrated with other components, systems, 
modules, techniques, or methods without departing from the 
Scope of the present invention. Other examples of changes, 
Substitutions, and alterations are readily ascertainable by one 
skilled in the art and could be made without departing from 
the spirit and scope of the present invention. 
What is claimed is: 
1. An electronic remittance notice analysis system, com 

prising: 
a database component operable to maintain electronic 

remittance notice information for a plurality of health 
care providers, the electronic remittance notice informa 
tion includes claim adjudication information for a plu 
rality of claims for each of the plurality of healthcare 
providers and for a plurality of procedures, the claim 
adjudication information includes information for each 
of the plurality of claims that includes healthcare pro 
vider identifier information, date information, proce 
dure information, denial/allowance information, and 
financial information; and 

a processor component operable to access the database 
component and determine, for a period of time and for a 
plurality of claims, an average denial rate for each of the 
plurality of procedures for one of the plurality of health 
care providers, an average aggregate denial rate for each 
of the plurality of procedures for the plurality of health 
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22 
care providers, a weighting factor for each of the plural 
ity of procedures for the one of the plurality of healthcare 
providers based on the financial information, the proces 
Sor further operable to determine a weighted average 
denial rate for the period of time for the one of the 
plurality of healthcare providers based on the weighting 
factor for each of the plurality of procedures for the one 
of the plurality of healthcare providers, and a weighted 
average aggregate denial rate for the period of time for 
the plurality of healthcare providers based on the 
weighting factor for each of the plurality of procedures 
for the one of the plurality of healthcare providers, the 
processor component is further operable to compare the 
weighted average denial rate and the weighted average 
aggregate denial rate, and the processor component is 
further operable to determine a percentage difference 
between the weighted average denial rate and the 
weighted average aggregate denial rate to generate a 
denial rate equalizer. 

2. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 1, wherein the financial information includes an 
amount billed for a procedure. 

3. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 1, wherein the financial information includes an 
amount allowed for a procedure. 

4. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 1, wherein the financial information includes an 
amount paid for a procedure. 

5. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 1, wherein the financial information includes an aver 
age days sales outstanding for a procedure. 

6. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 1, wherein the electronic remittance notice information 
is generated by one or more third party payers. 

7. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 1, wherein the processor component is further operable 
to access the database component and determine, for a period 
of time and for a plurality of claims, an average days sales 
outstanding for each of the plurality of procedures for one of 
the plurality of healthcare providers, an average aggregate 
days sales outstanding for each of the plurality of procedures 
for the plurality of healthcare providers, a days sales out 
standing weighting factor for each of the plurality of proce 
dures for the one of the plurality of healthcare providers based 
on the financial information, the processor further operable to 
determine a weighted average days sales outstanding for the 
period of time for the one of the plurality of healthcare pro 
viders based on the days sales outstanding weighting factor 
for each of the plurality of procedures for the one of the 
plurality of healthcare providers, and a weighted average 
aggregate days sales outstanding for the period of time for the 
plurality of healthcare providers based on the days sales out 
standing weighting factor for each of the plurality of proce 
dures for the one of the plurality of healthcare providers, the 
processor component is further operable to compare the days 
sales outstanding and the weighted average aggregate days 
sales outstanding, and the processor component is further 
operable to determine a percentage difference between the 
weighted average denial rate and the weighted average aggre 
gate denial rate to generate a denial rate equalizer. 

8. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 7, wherein the financial information includes an 
amount billed for a procedure. 

9. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 7, wherein the financial information includes an 
amount allowed for a procedure. 
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10. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 7, wherein the financial information includes an 
amount paid for a procedure. 

11. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 7, wherein the financial information includes an aver 
age denial rate for a procedure. 

12. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 7, wherein the electronic remittance notice information 
is generated by a third party payer. 

13. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 7, wherein the processor component is further operable 
to determine a composite equalizer based on an average of the 
denial rate equalizer and the days sales outstanding equalizer. 

14. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 13, wherein the average of the denial rate equalizer and 
the days sales outstanding equalizer is a weighted average. 

15. An electronic remittance notice analysis system, com 
prising: 

a database component operable to maintain electronic 
remittance notice information for a plurality of health 
care providers, the electronic remittance notice informa 
tion includes claim adjudication information for a plu 
rality of claims for each of the plurality of healthcare 
providers and for a plurality of procedures, the claim 
adjudication information includes information for each 
of the plurality of claims that includes healthcare pro 
vider identifier information, date information, proce 
dure information, denial/allowance information, and 
payment information; and 

a processor component operable to access the database 
component and determine, for a period of time and for a 
plurality of claims, an average days sales outstanding for 
each of the plurality of procedures for one of the plural 
ity of healthcare providers, an average aggregate days 
sales outstanding for each of the plurality of procedures 
for the plurality of healthcare providers, a weighting 
factor for each of the plurality of procedures for the one 
of the plurality of healthcare providers based on the 
payment information, the processor is further operable 
to determine a weighted average days sales outstanding 
for the period of time for the one of the plurality of 
healthcare providers based on the weighting factor for 
each of the plurality of procedures for the one of the 
plurality of healthcare providers, and a weighted aver 
age aggregate days sales outstanding for the period of 
time for the plurality of healthcare providers based on 
the weighting factor for each of the plurality of proce 
dures for the one of the plurality of healthcare providers, 
and the processor component is further operable to 
determine a percentage difference between the weighted 
average days sales outstanding and the weighted average 
aggregate days sales outstanding to generate a days sales 
outstanding equalizer. 

16. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 15, wherein the payment information includes an 
amount billed for a procedure. 

17. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 15, wherein the payment information includes an 
amount allowed for a procedure. 

18. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 15, wherein the payment information includes an 
amount paid for a procedure. 

19. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 15, wherein the payment information includes an aver 
age denial rate for a procedure. 

20. A computerized method for analyzing electronic remit 
tance notice information, comprising: 
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24 
receiving electronic remittance notice information from a 

third party payer in a computer database, the electronic 
remittance notice information includes claim adjudica 
tion information for a plurality of claims for each of a 
plurality of healthcare providers and for a plurality of 
procedures, the claim adjudication information includes 
healthcare provider identifier information, date informa 
tion, procedure information, denial/allowance informa 
tion, and financial information; 

determining, for a period of time and for the plurality of 
claims for each of the plurality of procedures, an average 
denial rate for each of the plurality of procedures for one 
of the plurality of healthcare providers: 

determining, for the period of time and based upon at least 
part of the plurality of claims, an average aggregate 
denial rate for each of the plurality of procedures for the 
plurality of healthcare providers; 

determining a weighting factor for each of the plurality of 
procedures for the one of the plurality of healthcare 
providers based on the financial information; 

determining a weighted average denial rate for the period 
of time for the one of the plurality of healthcare provid 
ers based on the weighting factor for each of the plurality 
of procedures for the one of the plurality of healthcare 
providers; and 

determining a weighted average aggregate denial rate for 
the period of time for the plurality of healthcare provid 
ers based on the weighting factor for each of the plurality 
of procedures for the one of the plurality of healthcare 
providers: 

comparing the weighted average denial rate and the 
Weighted average aggregate denial rate; 

determining a percentage difference between the weighted 
average denial rate and the weighted average denial rate 
to generate a denial rate equalizer; and 

outputting reports of custom benchmark information gen 
erated by the method, wherein one or more steps are 
performed by One or more computers. 

21. The method of claim 20, wherein the electronic remit 
tance notice information is generated by one or more third 
party payers. 

22. The method of claim 20, further comprising: 
determining, for the period of time and for the plurality of 

claims, an average days sales outstanding for each of the 
plurality of procedures for one of the plurality of health 
care providers; 

determining, for the period of time and based upon at least 
part of the plurality of claims, an average aggregate days 
sales outstanding for each of the plurality of procedures 
for the plurality of healthcare providers; 

determining a weighted average days sales outstanding for 
the period of time for the one of the plurality of health 
care providers based on the weighting factor for each of 
the plurality of procedures for the one of the plurality of 
healthcare providers; and 

determining a weighted average aggregate days sales out 
standing for the period of time for the plurality of health 
care providers based on the weighting factor for each of 
the plurality of procedures for the one of the plurality of 
healthcare providers. 

23. The method of claim 22, further comprising: 
determining a percentage difference between the weighted 

average denial rate and the weighted average aggregate 
denial rate to generate a denial rate equalizer; and 
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determining a percentage difference between the weighted 
average days sales outstanding and the weighted average 
aggregate days sales outstanding to generate a days sales 
outstanding equalizer. 

24. The method of claim 23, further comprising: 5 
determining a composite equalizer based on an average of 

the denial rate equalizer and the days sales outstanding 
equalizer for analyzing the claim adjudication informa 
tion. 

25. The method of claim 20, further comprising: 
receiving the electronic remittance notice information 

from the system of the one of the plurality of healthcare 
providers; and 

communicating at least a portion of the electronic remit 
tance notice information to the analysis system. 

26. The method of claim 25, wherein the communication of 
the at least a portion of the electronic remittance notice infor 
mation further includes: 

providing an agent on the one of the plurality of healthcare 
provider systems to initiate transmission to the analysis 
system. 

27. An electronic remittance notice analysis system com 
prising: 

One or more processor components operable to: 
receive electronic remittance notice information regard 

ing a plurality of claims for each of a plurality of 
healthcare providers and for a plurality of proce 
dures, 

determine, for a selection of the plurality of claims, 
an average denial rate for each of the plurality of 

procedures for a selected one of the plurality of 
healthcare providers, 

an average aggregate denial rate for each of the plu 
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rality of procedures for the plurality of healthcare 35 
providers, 

a weighting factor for each of the plurality of proce 
dures for the selected one of the plurality of health 
care providers, 40 

a weighted average denial rate for the selected One of 
the plurality of healthcare providers based on the 
weighting factor and the average denial rate, and 

a weighted average aggregate denial rate for the plu 
rality of healthcare providers based on the weight- 45 
ing factor and the average aggregate denial rate, 
and 

determine a percentage difference between the weighted 
average denial rate and the weighted average aggre 
gate denial rate to generate a denial rate equalizer: 

28. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 27, wherein the electronic remittance notice informa 
tion includes healthcare provider identifier information, date 
information, procedure information, denial/allowance infor 
mation, and financial information. 

29. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 28, wherein the financial information includes an 
amount billed for a procedure. 

30. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 28, wherein the financial information includes an 60 
amount allowed for a procedure. 

31. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 28, wherein the financial information includes an 
amount paid for a procedure. 

32. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 65 
claim 28, wherein the financial information includes an aver 
age days sales outstanding for a procedure. 
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33. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 

claim 28, wherein the financial information includes an aver 
age denial rate for a procedure. 

34. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 28, wherein the electronic remittance notice informa 
tion is generated by a third party payer. 

35. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 27, wherein the electronic remittance notice informa 
tion is generated by One or more third party payers. 

36. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 27, wherein the denial rate equalizer is determined over 
a period of time. 

37. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 27, wherein the average denial rate for each of the 
plurality of procedures for a selected one of the plurality of 
healthcare providers is determined by comparing a total 
number of claims denied to a total number of claims. 

38. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 27, wherein the average aggregate denial rate for each 
of the plurality of procedures for the plurality of healthcare 
providers is determined by comparing a total number of 
claims denied to a total number of claims. 

39. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 27, wherein the weighting factor for each of the plural 
ity of procedures for the selected one of the plurality of health 
care providers is determined by a value of each of the plural 
ity of procedures as a percentage of the total for the plurality 
of healthcare providers. 

40. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 27, wherein the weighted average denial rate for the 
period of time for the selected one of the plurality of health 
care providers is determined by multiplying the weighting 
factor for each of the plurality of procedures for the selected 
One of the plurality of healthcare providers by the average 
denial rate. 

41. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 27, wherein the weighted average aggregate denial rate 
for the period of time for the plurality of healthcare providers 
based on the weighting factor for each of the plurality of 
procedures for the selected one of the plurality of healthcare 
providers is determined using the average denial rate and the 
weighting factor for each of the plurality of procedures for the 
selected one of the plurality of healthcare providers. 

42. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 27, wherein the difference between the weighted aver 
age denial rate and the weighted average aggregate denial 
rate is a percentage difference. 

43. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 27, wherein the One or more processor components are 
fiurther operable to: 

determine, for a selection of the plurality of claims, 
an average days sales outstanding for each of the plu 

rality of procedures for a selected one of the plurality 
of healthcare providers, 

an average aggregate days Sales Outstanding for each of 
the plurality of procedures for the plurality of health 
care providers, 

a days sales outstanding weighting factor for each of the 
plurality of procedures for the selected one of the 
plurality of healthcare providers, 

a weighted average days sales outstanding for the 
selected one of the plurality of healthcare providers 
based on the days sales outstanding weighting factor 
and the average days sales outstanding, and 

a weighted average aggregate days sales Outstanding 
for the plurality of healthcare providers based on the 
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days sales outstanding weighting factor and the aver 
age aggregate days sales Outstanding, and 

determine a difference between the weighted average days 
sales outstanding and the weighted average aggregate 
days sales outstanding to generate a days sales out- 5 
Standing equalizer: 

44. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 43, wherein the One or more processor components are 
fiurther operable to determine a composite equalizer based on 
an average of the denial rate equalizer and the days sales 
Outstanding equalizer. 

45. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 44, wherein the average of the denial rate equalizer and 
the days sales outstanding equalizer is a weighted average. 

46. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 27, wherein the One or more processor components are 
fiurther operable to determine an average amount said for a 
procedure, and wherein the average amount paid for a pro 
cedure is used to determine the denial rate equalizer. 

47. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 27, wherein the One or more processor components are 
fiurther operable to determine a relationship of amount paid 
for a procedure to an amount allowed for a procedure, and 
wherein the relationship of amount paid for a procedure to an 
amount allowed for a procedure is used to determine the 
denial rate equalizer: 

48. An electronic remittance notice analysis system com 
prising: 

One or more processor components operable to: 
receive electronic remittance notice information regard 

ing a plurality of claims for each of a plurality of 
healthcare providers and for a plurality of proce 
dures, 

determine, for a selection of the plurality of claims, 
an average days sales outstanding for each of the 

plurality of procedures for a selected one of the 
plurality of healthcare providers, 

an average aggregate days Sales Outstanding for each 40 
of the plurality of procedures for the plurality of 
healthcare providers, 

a weighting factor for each of the plurality of proce 
dures for the selected one of the plurality of health 
care providers 

a weighted average days sales outstanding for the 
selected one of the plurality of healthcare providers 
based on the weighting factor and the average days 
sales outstanding, and 

a weighted average aggregate days sales Outstanding 
for the plurality of healthcare providers based on 
the weighting factor; and 

determine a percentage difference between the weighted 
average days sales outstanding and the weighted 
average aggregate days sales Outstanding to generate 55 
a days sales Outstanding equalizer. 

49. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 48, wherein the electronic remittance notice informa 
tion includes healthcare provider identifier information, date 
information, procedure information, denial/allowance infor- 60 
mation, and payment information. 

50. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 49, wherein the payment information includes an 
amount billed for a procedure. 

51. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 65 
claim 49, wherein the payment information includes an 
amount allowed for a procedure. 
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52. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 

claim 49, wherein the payment information includes an 
amount paid for a procedure. 

53. The electronic remittance notice analysis system of 
claim 49, wherein the payment information includes an aver 
age denial rate for a procedure. 

54. A computerized method for analyzing electronic remit 
tance notice information, the method comprising, in One or 
more processor components. 

receiving electronic remittance notice information regard 
ing a plurality of claims for each of a plurality of health 
care providers and for a plurality of procedures, 

determining, for the plurality of claims for each of the 
plurality of procedures, an average denial rate for each 
of the plurality of procedures for a selected one of the 
plurality of healthcare providers, 

determining, for at least part of the plurality of claims, an 
average aggregate denial rate for each of the plurality of 
procedures for the plurality of healthcare providers, 

determining a weighting factor for each of the plurality of 
procedures for the selected one of the plurality of health 
care providers, 

determining a weighted average denial rate for the 
selected one of the plurality of healthcare providers 
based on the weighting factor and the average denial 
rate, 

determining a weighted average aggregate denial rate for 
the plurality of healthcare providers based on the 
weighting factor and the average aggregate denial rate, 
and 

determining a percentage difference between the weighted 
average denial rate and the weighted average aggregate 
denial rate to generate a denial rate equalizer. 

55. The method of claim 54, wherein the electronic remit 
tance notice information is generated by One or more third 
party payers. 

56. The method of claim 54, filrther comprising: 
determining, for the plurality of claims for each of the 

plurality of procedures, an average days sales outstand 
ing for each of the plurality of procedures for a selected 
One of the plurality of healthcare providers, 

determining, for at least part of the plurality of claims, an 
average aggregate days sales outstanding for each of the 
plurality of procedures for the plurality of healthcare 
providers, 

determining a weighted average days sales outstanding for 
the selected one of the plurality of healthcare providers 
based on the weighting factor, and 

determining a weighted average aggregate days Sales out 
Standing for the plurality of healthcare providers based 
On the weighting factor and the average aggregate days 
Sales Outstanding. 

57. The method of claim 56, filrther comprising 
determining a difference between the weighted average 

days sales outstanding and the weighted average aggre 
gate days Sales Outstanding to generate a days Sales 
Outstanding equalizer. 

58. The method of claim 56, filrther comprising: 
determining a composite equalizer based on an average of 

the denial rate equalizer and the days sales outstanding 
equalizer for analyzing claim adjudication information. 

59. The method of claim 54, filrther comprising: 
receiving the electronic remittance notice information 

from a system of the One of the plurality of healthcare 
providers, and 

communicating at least a portion of the electronic remit 
tance notice information to an analysis system. 
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60. The method of claim 59, wherein the communication of 
the at least a portion of the electronic remittance notice 
information further includes: 

providing an agent on the One of the plurality of healthcare 
provider systems the ability to initiate transmission to 5 
the analysis system. 
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